OFFICE OF CEMETERY OVERSIGHT
ADVISORY COUNCIL ON CEMETERY OPERATIONS

MINUTES
DATE:

October 3, 2013
TIME:

10:15 AM – 1:15 PM
PLACE:
Department of Labor, Licensing, and Regulation, 500 N. Calvert Street,

3rd Floor, Baltimore, Maryland 21202

CALL TO ORDER
Chairman Goodman called the meeting to order at 10:15 a.m.  

MEMBERS PRESENT
David Goodman, Chair
Susan Cohen
Yvonne Fisher

Marcianna Kreamer

Andrew Linthicum

Erich March
Harriet Suskin

MEMBERS ABSENT
Frank Porter
Walter Tegeler
David Zinner
STAFF PRESENT

Marilyn Harris-Davis, Director, Office of Cemetery Oversight
Elizabeth Trimble, Counsel

Leila Whitley, Administrative Aide
GUEST SPEAKERS
VISITORS
Ruth Ann Arty, Executive Director-Board of Morticians

Dr. Hari P. Close, Board of Morticians

Richard Cody, Resthaven Memorial Gardens

Edward Fox, Board of Morticians

Paula Hollinger, Department of Health and Mental Hygiene

Hannah Powers, Alexander and Cleaver

Patricia Tress, Service Corporation Inc.
MINUTES
The minutes from the July 25, 2013 were approved with corrections.
ANNOUNCEMENTS

Chair Goodman stated he is stepping down from being the Chair of the Advisory Council and also from being a member of the Council but he will still be a resource to the Executive Director.  
Chair Goodman thanked Mr. Linthicum for providing refreshments.

Mr. March announced the National Funeral Home Association meeting will be held October 20-24, 2013.   

DIRECTOR’S REPORT
Southern Memorial Gardens has been sold to a new owner, John Yeatman.  Mr. Yeatman owns several other cemeteries in the State of Maryland that are licensed with the Office of Cemetery Oversight (OCO).  The cemetery now is licensed and fully operational.
A report needs to be completed to send to the General Assembly regarding Recordkeeping. A study of recordkeeping practices should be done at cemeteries.  All businesses are not using the same level of recordkeeping.  Some use paper files (maybe index cards); some use computers.  Perhaps something in between the two could be used across the board for recordkeeping. The goal is for record keeping practices to be as consistent as possible for all cemeteries.

Currently, there are a few vacancies on the advisory council. They are for a Cemeterian representing a nonprofit, a consumer, and a crematory owner.

According to the latest statistics from CANA, the cost of burials have increased significantly from 1999-2012. Too often the opening and closing costs are not revealed at the time of a preneed purchase and at the point of need those costs become prohibitive for some families. Consequently, cremation is becoming a more affordable option.   

The request for a part-time Certified Public Accountant has been re-submitted.  The CPA would essentially be performing an analysis of the trust reports.in 2013 new legislation was passed which requires substantially more detail in these reports. Therefore, a trained fiscal eye is needed in order to detect infractions or discrepancies. 
We are still awaiting approval of the Investigator’s position.   

There is an issue with Rosa Bonheur Pet Cemetery in Howard County that has garnered some attention. While the State does not regulate pet cemeteries, we are keeping an eye on a pending sale to a developer who wants to purchase it and turn it into a shopping center. Animal activists and pet owners are protesting the sale. 
CREMATION REGULATION UPDATE
The final version of OCO Cremation Regulations is ready.  There should not be a problem with OCO and the Board of Morticians (BOM) Cremation Regulations being submitted.
There have been some changes made in BOM’s cremation regulations at an open session and will be voted on in their next open meeting.

There was a very lengthy discussion regarding the few existing differences between OCO’s Cremation Regulations and BOM’s Cremation Regulations.  Such differences include issues relating to inspections, retrofitting of safety latches, and the establishment of Limited Liability Corporations. 
NEW BUSINESS
The options for the disposition of abandoned and neglected cemeteries cremations will be discussed in future Advisory Council meetings.

There was a warm farewell presentation for the departure of Chair Goodman.

ADJOURNMENT

A motion was made to adjourn. The motion passed unanimously and the meeting adjourned at 1:15 p.m.
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